YORK UNIVERSITY
FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES
Council Meeting

Minutes
Thursday, January 11, 2024
3:00 p.m.

Present:  F. Ahmad, H. Ali, P. Angermeyer, J. Baarbé, J. Babb, S. Bailey, M. Becker, M. Brubaker, M. Cao, R. Coombe, N. Couto, S. Coysh, N. Dlamini, L. Gilbert, A. Gorgani Dorcheh, M. Gordon, P. Ingram, S. Johnson, R. Kruger, N. Lagerlöf, J. Lam, N. Levitt, P. Macdonald, S. MacDonald, A. MacLachlan (Dean), A. MacLennan, H. Macrae, N. Madras, W. Moir, H. Moore, G. Moser, S. Nijhawan, J. Ofwono, K. Ogata, T. Ojo, P. Piluris, M. Reisenleitner (Chair), J. Samuel, M.M. Schiff (Secretary), L. Seiler, V. Shah, C. Shi, Z. Spicer, S. Tufts, C. van Daalen-Smith, S. Van Viegen, J. Vig, P. Wood, M. Zryd

Guest:  J. Atallah

Regrets:  A. Daftary, A. Di Bartolomeo, A. Hudson, B. Meisner, M. Porporato, N. Viva Davis Halifax, L. Wiseman

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.
1. Welcome and Chair’s Remarks
Chair Markus Reisenleitner welcomed members of Faculty Council to the meeting.

He read the York University land acknowledgement:

“York University recognizes that many Indigenous Nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, and the Huron-Wendat.  It is now home to many First Nation, Inuit, and Métis communities.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

The Chair asked all members of Council to acknowledge the land where they are located, noting the poignancy of today’s land acknowledgement reading for a shared land.

Chair Reisenleitner reported that Naomi Couto had been appointed to serve as the Faculty’s representative to Senate’s Executive Committee, and therefore is a member of Council.  He welcomed her to the meeting.

2. Minutes (Previous Meeting, December 7, 2023) (.docx)

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

3. Business Arising from the Minutes

There was no business arising from the minutes.
4.  Hortative Motion to Advise Senate on FGS Council Concern Regarding Recent Suspensions (.docx)
Councillor Reiss Kruger presented a motion to Chair Markus Reisenleitner prior to the January 10, 2024, meeting of Council’s Academic Planning & Policy Committee.  Chair Reisenleitner and the Committee determined that the motion was in order as a hortative motion, defined by Senate as an advisory motion expressing an “opinion on matters lying outside its jurisdiction” (Rules of Senate 4.4).

Councillor Kruger stated that the motion was a way to support members of the Faculty and their academic freedom.  Councillors suggested some friendly amendments, to general agreement by Council and the mover and seconder of the motion, including the clarification that no graduate students had been suspended from their programs of study although teaching duties had been affected.  Councillor Heather Macrae suggested to agreement that a statement about impact be added.  Councillor and Graduate Students’ Association Alireza Gorgani Dorcheh spoke about a response to potential sanctions against graduate students from various communities as a possible addition to the motion; Chair Reisenleitner recommended that the matter be addressed in a separate motion, if desired, with emphasis added that the concerns raised would be reflected in the minutes of the meeting.

Councillor Kruger read the motion with amendments.  It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, as amended below,

Hortative Motion to Advise Senate on FGS Council Concern Regarding Recent Suspensions
 
“As the highest representative body of faculty and students involved in the various graduate programs at York University, the Faculty of Graduate Studies Council carries a responsibility to its staff and students. Recently, York Administration has taken various executive actions which have had negative impacts upon various graduate programs, both directly and indirectly. 

“York Administration has suspended several graduate students from their teaching duties for so-called ‘non-disciplinary’ reasons, citing a concern for ‘safety’ as their reasoning. This has negatively impacted these students’ academic work, potential career opportunities, and their mental health. The impact of such actions echoed further with the recent suspension of a faculty member of the Department of Sociology in response to unproven allegations, unrelated to anything which happened on campus or in relation to their work position, and with no evidence that any breach of the faculty member’s professional obligations (see the Emergency Motion to Demand Reinstatement of York Employees). This not only impacts the faculty member in question, but the department’s graduate program, as over a dozen graduate students faced a great deal of uncertainty and stress for a period of time, as the Program scrambled urgently to find replacements to serve as interim supervisors, advisors, and comprehensive exam and dissertation examiners until permission was given only recently for remote supervision and advising.  The Program also faces continuing challenges related to finding alternative faculty to serve as substitute course directors and substitutes to fill-in on Program service committees on an extremely short time notice and for an indefinite period of time.   

“Impacts such as this upon any of the graduate programs at York are unacceptable without just cause, and York has yet to demonstrate just cause – simply repeatedly citing ‘safety.’ As a university which has in its vision statement a commitment to “academic freedom” and “social justice,” through “critical insight, creative problem solving, and socially responsible action,” such heavy-handed actions by York Administration represent just the opposite of this university’s core values. 

“Tentanda Via: the way must be tried, but this is not the way. Vague references to ‘safety’ as a means for suspension any time a student or faculty member becomes an annoyance for York Administration certainly does not represent a university committed to “progressive approaches” or “cultivating critical intellect.” As the body representing many of those impacted by York’s recent actions, this motion represents support for the academic freedom of students and faculty, as well as an expression of concern, and advises that the senate seriously review these actions with special concern for the rising culture of fear such squashing of academic freedom helps incubate.”

5. Dean’s Remarks
Dean Alice MacLachlan expressed optimism about the year ahead.
Dean MacLachlan spoke about the Standing Committee on Science and Research’s recently released report entitled, Government of Canada’s Graduate Scholarship and Post-Doctoral Fellowship Programs. The report details how the vast majority of graduate students and the graduate community are ill-served by government scholarships and fellowships.  Funding has not increased in value for over 20 years.  Most students live under the poverty line.  The Dean reiterated that all involved are aware that this is the reality of graduate school. 
Dean MacLachlan noted that the next event in the Scholarly Skills Workshop series would take place January 22, 2024, at 12:00 p.m.:  “Scholarly Skills Webinar: Starting From Scratch! First steps in a major research project.”
Planning for the Faculty’ 60th anniversary celebration continues.
6. Discussion:  International Graduate Student Issues
For discussion
International Graduate Students – Academic consequences of current application procedures and support structures
Chair Markus Reisenleitner led a timely discussion involving issues related to policies that might improve the situation of international graduate students.  He commenced with the issue of application fees.  Approval rates for international student visas are relatively low, he continued, referencing York’s Office of Institutional Planning & Analysis’ accessible information:  the Graduate Citizenship Profile.  Farah Ahmad, Director, Graduate Program in Health, noted that in some communities there are no funds allocated for international students, for whom there are difficulties related to workload and funding.  Rosemary Coombe, Director, Graduate Program in Social Anthropology, lamented the complexity of funding packages and confusing language in admission offers, and the resulting drain on administrative resources related to explaining them to students.  Dean Alice MacLachlan acknowledged the issue and offered this helpful site, Understanding your Student Account and Funding Package.  As well, students may make a one-on-one appointment with a funding advisor who will talk them through funding matters.  Dean MacLachlan has met with the Registrar’s and Admissions Offices on this topic.  They expressed sympathy and are working together toward solutions, including appropriate blocks where there are no spots for international admits.  Additionally, it may be possible to apply for multiple programs for a single fee.  Cost of living estimates are being updated.
Marcus Brubaker, Director, Graduate Program in Electrical Engineering & Computer Science, stated that in his program more than half of the students are international.  The complexities of the funding package hit international graduate students too hard, he stated, and are very unpredictable.  Programs do not receive grade assessments for some of these students.  More consistency with respect to fee waivers would be appreciated, he stated.  English language proficiency tests are also an issue, affecting students from English speaking programs required to write proficiency examinations, and issues related to the expiry dates for examinations.  Heather Macrae, Director, Graduate Program in Political Science, spoke about offering assessments to international students prior to application that may save on application fees.  She also noted that international students should be informed about the cost of living in Toronto.  Mike Zryd, Director, Graduate Program in Cinema & Media Studies cautioned against offering pre-assessments to students, in light of program workload, and spoke in favour of admissions committees doing their work while prospective students may continue to apply with hopes of success.  Professor Brubaker also spoke about improving the funding package.  Liette Gilbert, Director, Graduate Program in Environmental Studies asked other directors about their experiences with unfunded students.  Professor Brubaker noted that claims about home country funding are sometimes difficult to confirm.  Professor Coombe raised issues related to graduate students later in their programs and not proceeding well.  Underperforming students may have to leave the country.  There should be a better support system.
Chair Reisenleitner spoke about recruitment concerns, and Dean MacLachlan acknowledged that there are paid recruitment agents who focus on graduate students.  The Chair thanked councillors for this discussion and noted that there were many matters to follow up on.  Councillors may write to the Chair or Secretary with further issues that would be included in an upcoming Academic Planning & Policy Committee discussion.

7. Reports from Faculty of Graduate Studies' Representatives to Senate Committees
Melanie Cao, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee
Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Saskia Van Viegen, Senate Academic Policy, Planning and Research Committee
Associate Dean Academic Cheryl van Daalen-Smith reported that Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee is continuing discussions about new student identification cards and raised implications for graduate students.  Policy related to attending physician statements was discussed.  Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith asked to hear about any graduate-level misuse of physician statements.  Academic conduct policy continues to be reviewed and should reach Senate as a Notice of Intention at a subsequent meeting.
Chair Markus Reisenleitner thanked Associate Dean Academic van Daalen-Smith and noted that there were no other reports this month.
8.  Other Business
There was no other business.
9. Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 4:35 p.m.
